POLTONHALL & DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL

Minutes of Meeting held at 7.30pm on 12 February 2014

Present:
K Fuller (Chair), J French, A Munro, F Warner, S Waterston, J Weir and D West

Attending
Mr & Mrs Cunningham, Cllrs B Constable and D Milligan, PC S Gunn, S Crombie and S McKenzie, Gala Day Committee 

Apologies      Cllr I Baxter, S Blain, M Fuller, S Mullen, PC I Hutchison, H Smart and  
                        A Thomson

1.
Chair’s Remarks

1.1
Chair thanked everyone for attending despite the bad weather.  Advised that Heather Smart, British Red Cross was unable to attend due to illness but hoped to come along to the next meeting.

2.  Minutes of Meeting held on 8 January 2014 and Matters Arising

2.1
Item 1.2 – Former Staiside Inn.  It was reported in the papers that the property and land had been sold for £325,000.
2.2
Minutes were approved.  Proposed by JF and seconded by DW.

3.
Police Report
3.1
Crime Statistics Bonnyrigg & Lasswade – January 2014
           Total Crimes Recorded: 17      Total Crimes Solved: 12      70.59% solvency    

                                                 This YTD 39.52%                  Last YTD 42.42%

 

January break down as follows                  Received                  Solved
            Violent Crime                                                       1


2
Sexual Crime                                                 
0


0
Crimes of Dishonesty                

      4


2                          

Vandalism                                 

      7


1                         
Other Crime                                            
      5


7            

· There were 246 calls received to the Bonnyrigg and Lasswade area for the month of January
3.2
 INCIDENTS OF NOTE IN BONNYRIGG
· About 4am on 1st January 2014 a vehicle travelling on the Roswell bypass collided with a 25-year-old male pedestrian. The male sustained multiple fractures to both legs and other non-life threatening injuries. Enquiries are ongoing  

 

· At 3pm on Wednesday 1st January following information received, a 32-year-old female was stopped and searched by officers whilst walking in Dobbies Road Bonnyrigg. As a result of this search officers recovered a knife. This female was held in custody and appeared at Edinburgh Sheriff Court on Friday 3rd January.

 

·  About 930pm on Wednesday 1st January it is alleged that a 22-year-old female was drunk and causing a disturbance whilst within the Roses Social Club before running down Lothian Street screaming and swearing. Officers attended and caught up with the female who was taken home. A short time later and following a further complaint they returned to the address and arrested the female who proceeded to bite one of the officers. A report has been submitted to the Procurator Fiscal

 

· About 8pm on 3rd January whilst officers were carrying out checks of licensed premises in the Bonnyrigg area a 31-year old male was stopped for the purposes of a routine check. He immediately kicked out at officers, and struggled. On being restrained and searched it is alleged that officers recovered herbal cannabis. The male was held for court on Monday 6th January.

 

· Between 13th January and 2nd February an insecure garden hut in Stevenson Place, Lasswade was entered and a black mountain bike valued at approx £1600 was taken. The bike is described as Black in colour with white writing on the frame, Kono Stinky make with rear Fox suspension. 

 

· During the month of January there have been seven reports of vandalism. Locations include King George V Park, Dundas Street, High Street and South Chesters Gardens. The following are some of those reported to Police.

 

· About 805pm on Monday 6th January in South Chesters Gardens the outer pane of a living room window was smashed by persons unknown throwing a stone or similar. 

· About 1030pm on Thursday 16th January a large window was smashed at Bonnyrigg Leisure Centre, King George V Park by youths who threw a stone or similar at it. Enquiries are ongoing.

· Between 620pm and 8.30am on Saturday 25th January persons unknown have smashed the front display window of Zizzors Hairdressers in Dundas Street.

· Between 6pm and 3am on Sunday 26th January the front window of Café Fresco was smashed by means unknown.

Other Offences reported include 

About 1020am on Friday 31st January a 25 year-old female was allegedly slapped and punched by a known female as she walked along Polton Avenue Road. Police are following a positive line of enquiry.

We have received 6 reports during January for youths riding off road bikes in a dangerous and reckless manner, specifically in Polton Bank area. Officers have attended at known offenders addresses and searched the properties with a negative result. One of the Scrambler bikes is described as being green and Yellow in colour.

 If any person has any information about the incident(s) listed above or indeed any other issue please contact your Community Policing Team or Bonnyrigg Police Station. Police Scotland use social media to circulate the latest news, events and information to the public via Twitter (@policescotland) and Facebook (www.facebook.com/policescotland).  Hate crime incidents and domestic abuse incidents can now be reported online via the official Police Scotland website, www.scotland.police.uk. or by visiting a third Party Reporting Centre.

Information regarding crime can be passed to Crimestoppers on 0800 555 111 or through an Anonymous Online Form - both of these routes are completely anonymous and available 24 hours a day, 365 days a year.  PC 3912 Ian Hutchison, PC 5598 Gillian Taylor or PC 11372 Sue Akers Community Officers Bonnyrigg/Lasswade/Rosewell 

Email LothianScotBordersPenicuikCPT@scotland.pnn.police.uk     
Telephone: Bonnyrigg Police Station 101 or Crimestoppers: 0800 555 111

4. 
Finance Report
4.1
Statement of account as at February 2014 

                                                 Bank                                            Cash
B/F                                            48.50


                   9.79

Income                                        

Bank Interest


    0.02

Expenditure                                 Nil

Account as at 12.02.14             48.52

                               9.79

Total Bank and Cash                58.31
4.2
JW advised that on previous occasions audited accounts and AGM minutes were required when applying for grant.  However these had not been requested over the past 2 years so JW undertook to obtain the relevant forms now to apply for 2014 grant.                                                                                                     Action: JW                                                                                    

5.
Secretary’s Report

5.1
FW reported that an invitation had been received from Midlothian Council on behalf of Midlothian Access Forum to attend the annual open meeting of the Forum to which a range of groups with an interest in cycling, walking and horse riding would be attending.  The Meeting would be held at the Dalkeith Arts Centre on Wednesday 19 February from 10am to 12pm.  No PDCC members were able to attend.

5.2
Correspondence and an accompanying disc had been received from Midlothian Council regarding a planning application from Wind Prospect Developments Ltd for the erection of 9 wind turbines and associated transformers at Mount Lothian Moss, Penicuik.  The relevant documents were also available online via the Council’s website.  Any responses were to be made by 7 March 2014. 
5.3
FW reported on Police Scotland’s decisions on counter service provision.  There would no longer be a public counter service at Bonnyrigg Police Station.  However, members of the public could still attend this station but needed to call 101 first to make sure officers were available to see them.  Dalkeith Police Station would be open from 0700 - midnight 7 days per week.  It was noted that the HQ of the new J Division was coming to Dalkeith Police Station.
6.
Midlothian Councillors’ Report
6.1
Cllr DM said he was disappointed with the decision to close the counter service at Bonnyrigg Police station.  The counter was manned by civilian workers so he could not understand where savings were to be made. Police Scotland had gone back on an agreement that Bonnyrigg would be a strategic station hence the reason why they were unwilling to provide a police office in the community hub at the Lasswade Centre. 

6.2
There was a need for a second games centre for hockey and other games at the Lasswade Centre. The business case still stacked up but Scottish Futures Trust was withholding money which could be freed up for that purpose.  There were issues concerning the Lasswade Centre teen zone card.  It cost £3 per session between the hours of 4 and 6pm while those aged between 14 and 16 years attending the tone zone had to be supervised.  A tone zone card cost £27 but if a youngster attended more than 3 times a week then they would be paying more than adults.   Cllr DM had asked a Midlothian Council official to look into it.
6.3
Closing times at the Lasswade Centre were also an issue.  On Friday it was 8pm, Saturday 6pm and Sunday 4pm.  Bonnyrigg was the only town in Midlothian where community facilities closed at those times.   The facilities were there but the youngsters could not use them.  In addition there was still an issue over the library closing times and parking at the Centre remained a concern.  The Council was looking at putting in electronic bollards.  There was also a need to stop people parking in disabled bays.

6.4
A contractor was about to be appointed for the skatepark.  A day was being organised at the Lasswade Centre to let youngsters know what was happening. It was hoped that the skatepark would be open in May 2014.

6.5
JW asked what was happening with the former library site. Cllr DM reported that around a year and a half ago it was meant to be marketed for a shop unit with flats above. However, the onus was now on Midlothian Council to find one bedroom flats.  There had been discussions on using the whole site but nothing was happening at the moment.

6.6
Cllr BC reported that 2 business plans had been drawn up for the Leisure Centre which were before the Assessment Unit and would be decided at the Council meeting on 25 March 2014.  Cllr BC would not go against any decision taken.  He reported that the Polton Inn had applied for a 9am opening licence but said it was neither a good idea nor necessary.  
6.7
DW raised the subject of S.75 payments by developers in Midlothian.  According to FOI reports Midlothian Council received £75,000 for off-site road works in Bonnyrigg but none of that money had been spent.  A footpath at the back of Skeltiemuir as part of the Hopefield development had previously been asked for.  The money was still in the Council coffers but not yet spent.  Cllr DM advised that the Council had to show a need under S.75 payments.  He presumed the money was earmarked for something else agreed with the developer.
6.8
Mrs Cunningham reported that drilling had been taking place near the old gas works site on Polton Road.  Cllr DM said it was a conservation area/green belt and it was more likely that Midlothian Council had to forward a pollution plan and state how it had to be de-polluted.    

6.9
JF reported that a gulley on the main Rosewell Road by Skeltiemuir was flooded.  Cllr BC asked him to email him about it.                                        Action: JF 

7.   Local Issues
7.1
Litter Bins – Hopefield.  JW asked about the provision of litter bins in the Hopefield estate.  There were now around 700 houses there but not one bin in the whole estate and asked if they were going to get any.  Cllr DM said it was not straightforward because the developers had brought in factors who would be responsible for maintaining them.  It was the responsibility of the factors to take care of the litter and each developer there had their own factor.  Maybe in time to come it would be possible to find a way around the problem.  
7.2
Sharon Crombie raised the problem of the availability of nappy bins in early years provision in schools. They had been told not to use the bins provided in the toilets at the school. She was asked to email Cllr DM about it. 

7.2
Gala day 2104.  There were now 11 members on the Gala Day Committee and they were now better organised.  Everything needed had now been booked for the gala day on Sunday 1 June. Confirmation of the venue was still awaited but they were hoping to use Poltonhall Recreation Ground.  However the Council was planning to re-seed the ground on the same date so it was hoped that work could be put back a few days. Otherwise nothing else was available that would be suitable.  The only other site that had been offered was the car park at the Lasswade Centre but that was not suitable either.  The Committee was waiting to hear back from Midlothian Council on the decision about re-seeding.  

7.3
The Gala day committee had applied to join up with Homecoming Scotland 2014 as a listed event.

7.4
It was agreed that PDCC would continue to offer financial support to Poltonhall Gala Day Committee.  
Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting would be held on Wednesday 12 March 2014.
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